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Once again Hovingham and surrounding villages will be raising money by selling 

poppies from the 29th October to the 12th November.  

Last year we achieved a record amount of £1,733.43. Included in the total were the 

house to house collections which raised £733.55. The remainder was made up of 

donations, a church collection, static point collections, the market and special events. 

We are always looking for new volunteers, so please contact me if you can help. 

The Remembrance Service at the church is on Sunday 13th November. 

Rosemary Stewart 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Poppy Appeal looking for Volunteers 

 

 

One of the pleasures of living in Ryedale is experiencing the transition of the seasons. It’s the small changes that bring joy 

and herald autumn. Look around and there are golden fields beautifully contrasted against a backdrop of luscious green 

countryside and trees. On our roads we see a variety of agricultural vehicles of all vintages working around the clock to 

bring in the harvest. In the skies we see birds preparing to migrate. We experience cooler evenings and shorter days with 

glorious sunrises and sunsets and seasonal vegetables bring comforting, hearty food to our tables.  

We really do live in a beautiful part of the country. Yes, Harvest is a time for celebration. We’ve services locally and at the 

Market on Saturday 1st October, Hovingham School present an exhibition of drawings and paintings with the theme of 

harvest for the enjoyment of our community and visitors to Hovingham.                                                        Caroline Davis 

 

 

                                                                      

                
 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Welcome to the Hovingham and Scackleton Newsletter 

 

 
 

The Malt Shovel Is now under new management. 

Toni Craggs, the new landlady, extends a warm welcome and looks forward to meeting residents and visitors. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Hovingham   - The Malt Shovel -  in new hands 

 

 
 

Please make sure ALL Doors and Windows 

are L O C K E D even in the middle of the day 

Between 09:45 and 11:00am on Friday 16th September a house in Park Street was burgled.  The culprit obtained access 

through a ground floor rear window, and stole some jewellery.  While this is the first recent burglary, the previous 

burglaries happened in a threesome over a period of a few weeks, so PLEASE BE CAREFUL.   

If you have any information regarding this event, or see something suspicious, then report it immediately to the Police on 

the non-emergency number 101 however, if it is an EMERGENCY, then dial 999. 

. 

 Neighbourhood Watch  Advice - Beware BURGLARS  about 
 

 
 

Following the recent tragic loss of Charlie  Mason, the Mason family would like to thank everyone for their condolences, 

cards and support, during this distressing time. 

We are all deeply moved and extremely grateful to all our caring friends and neighbours. 

Diana Mason 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Mason family says 'Thank You'  
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In conjunction with Hovingham School, our Saturday 1st October Market will have a children’s drawing and painting 
competition depicting harvest. Come along and enjoy the display. Entries will be judged and prizes awarded. We’ll also 
have some interesting and unusual facts and stories about harvest for you to enjoy and perhaps much better weather than 
we experienced for our September Market. 

Yes, the heavens opened around 11.30am at our September 
Market. Regulars were prepared and headed to the Market earlier 
than usual to miss the forecasted rain.  Approximately 550 visitors 
attended and many enjoyed the comfort, cakes and refreshments 
served by the Community Café and run by the Playground Group. 

New stallholders Oscar Pet Foods and White Beach Designs did 
well and both said that they “loved the market”.  With persistent 
rain pouring and with no sign of the weather changing, we took 
the decision to close the Market slightly earlier than usual. 

Interestingly, against all the odds, the majority of stallholders reported very positive sales with some customers buying 
early Christmas gifts.  

A big thank you to all our Market visitors, stall holders and particularly our volunteers who took down the Market with 
good humour, wrestling with soggy stall covers. 

If you’d like to be added to our free monthly mailing, contact themarket@hovingham.org.uk or follow us on Facebook at 
https://www.facebook.com/TheHovinghamVillageMarket/                                                                             Caroline Davis 

 

Hovingham  Village Market News - October is  a ' Harvest' special 

 
 

On Friday 7th October Hovingham Chapel members would like to 
invite you to join us for our Harvest Festival. Rev Ben Nicholson 
from Helmsley will lead the service at 6.30pm and afterwards 
there will be a sale of produce and harvest supper. 

 Later in the month we will begin preparing to fill shoeboxes for 
the annual Appeal when they will be given to the charity 
Samaritan’s Purse – details for helping can be obtained from any 
Chapel member or ring Sue Goodwill 628077.  

In November we will join the Church members for the annual 
Remembrance Service at the Parish Church. There is still a 
purpose for our religious buildings to be open daily so visitors to 
our beautiful part of Ryedale can find a ‘peaceful oasis'.   

Sue Goodwill 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Hovingham Methodist Church 

 
 

 

Thursday the 13th of October  at 6.30pm for 7 pm   in the Hunting hall at Hovingham Hall 
 

Rob Thompson is giving an illustrated  talk on the Italian 

Chapel on Orkney. 

You will learn a lot about this wonderful building - an micro-

cathedral in a Nissen hut - and how it came to be built 

during the Second World War. .  on a brilliant U boat 

commander; British naval complacency; tragedy; 

Churchillian incisiveness; a triumph of the human spirit and 

co-operation; incredible,  improvised craftsmanship - and a 

lasting legacy of peace & friendship. 
 

For tickets (£12 including wine and canapés)  telephone 

01653 628922 or 01653 628640 

Graham and Jackie Mason 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

 

Church News  - Roof Funding events continue 

   The Italian Chapel  
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Frack Free Ryedale and Friends of the Earth have applied to the High Court for a judicial review of the planning permission 
granted by North Yorkshire County Council for fracking at the existing KM8 well at Kirby Misperton*. Friends of the Earth 
and Frack Free Ryedale argued that the council’s decision was unlawful because it: 

 Failed properly to assess climate change  

 Failed to secure long-term financial protection against any environmental damage. 

This particular case will be dealt with as a ‘rolled up’ hearing by the end of October. This means a High Court judge will 
decide whether to grant permission for the case to go-ahead at the same time as deciding on the arguments. Rolled-up 
hearings are used in a variety of circumstances, particularly for urgent cases or where challenges are straightforward and 
won’t take long to argue. The court will begin by considering permission for the judicial review and, if that is granted, go 
straight ahead to the full hearing.  The Judicial Review takes place at the Royal Courts of Justice in London on 22nd-23rd 
November 2016. 

Across the UK, there are now over 260 frack free groups including over 30 in Yorkshire alone. Groups form in areas where 
Petroleum and Exploration Licenses (PEDL) have been granted and interested residents and businesses research what has 
happened in other countries. 

The industry are clear that they need to drill multiple boreholes. This will mean ongoing drilling and construction work for 
communities living close by. The initial flow of gas from one borehole quickly reduces meaning multiple boreholes are 
needed. All this affects communities as the industry will use the existing infrastructure including roads and will need to 
build pipelines to transport the gas to gas processing plants. These will be large construction projects that will continue 
until the gas runs out, which is a particular concern for a rural, agricultural and tourist area such as Ryedale.  

Recently the State of Victoria in Australia imposed an indefinite moratorium against unconventional gas extraction (which 
includes fracking). One of the key pieces of evidence taken into account was the fact that in other states of Australia, for 
every 10 jobs created by the gas industry, 18 jobs were lost in agriculture. 

The industry say that they can mitigate the ill effects. There is a large body of evidence emerging about air and water 
quality, the heath impacts and the risks of an accident resulting in significant environmental pollution in areas where 
fracking has taken place. The known risks continue to increase concerns across potentially impacted communities across 
the whole of the UK.  

* The North Yorkshire County Council’s Planning Committee voted by seven to four to approve the application to frack, test 
and produce gas from KM8 well for up to nine years. There were 4,375 objections to the application and 36 letters in 
support.                                                                                                                                                                   David Davis 

 

What's happening about fracking?  

 

 
 

Residents are reminded that they are helping deter Cold Callers by clearly 
telling them that you are not interested, they should go, as you close the 
door.  You are also helping your neighbours; who may have more difficulty 
in turning them away.  If you believe a Cold Caller is suspicious then please 
note down as many details as possible, such as their vehicle registration and 
description, and immediately contact the Police using the 101 non-
emergency number. 

 

Hovingham residents have received a number of visits from “Fisherman” selling fish; Trading Standards advise you NOT TO 
BUY from these salesman.  The fish is often sub-standard, rejected by other customers and over-priced.  If you receive such 
a visit, please tell them to go away, and report their visit immediately to the Police using the 101 non-emergency number. 
 

 

If you see anything suspicious, report it to the Police using 999 if an EMERGENCY and 101 if a Non-Emergency 
 

 

 

 
 

 

 

NO Cold Calling Zone -  Warning from Trading Standards 
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Hovingham  Village Hall Recycling Centre - Please keep it tidy 

Please visit Ryedale District Council’s website, 

www.ryedale.gov.uk, or call  

Ryedale Streetscene (01653)-600666, 

for advice and further information of other 

recycling and local facilities available. 
 



 

 
 

Our eldest son Jake Jones, 25 years old, who lives in Hovingham and was a pupil at Hovingham School is a chef. He was 
former Head Chef at the Talbot Hotel in Malton. Jake is now in charge of fine dining at Yorkshire’s only 5 star hotel, The 
Grand in York . The Grand has just won 3 AA rosettes which is a big achievement as only 5% of all restaurants in the UK 
have 3 rosettes or above. This means only two restaurants in York have 3 AA rosettes (The Grand & The Park Restaurant) 
and only three in total have achieved this award including the Black Swan at Helmsley. The only other restaurants in this 
part of the world to have this recognition are The Hare at Scawton that won this year and the Black Swan at Oldstead.  

Jake was interested in cooking from a very young age has worked at the Worsley Arms many times and still helps out at the 
Worsley when needed. The Park Restaurant is run by Adam Jackson, my old Sous Chef who also worked with me at both 
the Worsley Arms and the Rose and Crown at Sutton on the Forest. 

Jake was presented with his award at a ceremony in London on 26th September. 
Andrew Jones, Worsley Arms Head Chef & proud dad 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Hovingham  nutures star chef  

 
 

Many thanks to local residents for supporting the 
recent Fashion Show and raffle held at Hovingham 
Village Hall. An amazing £690 was raised to support 
Amotherby Young Farmers (AYF) and we are very 
grateful. Funds will help raise money for the 
charitable causes we support during the year. 

Upcoming Event 
On Saturday 28th January we are hosting the 

Amotherby Young Farmers Ball at York Racecourse 
This will raise funds for AYF, Yorkshire Air Ambulance 

and the Farming Community Network. Tickets are 
now on sale. If you’re interested please contact 

Sophie on 07817 862031 or email 
Sophie.nichol_1471@hotmail.co.uk. 

Amotherby Young Farmers meet every Monday. Anybody from ages 10-26yrs are welcome to come along. Venues include 

Hovingham Village Hall. Contact Sophie 07817 862031 for details.                                                    Sophie Nichol, AYF Secretary 

 

Young Farmer Club Catwalk Fundraiser   

 
 

Once again during a Bank Holiday Monday traffic through the village was disrupted as Hovingham Church held its annual 
Car Boot Sale. Unlike this time last year when it poured with rain and the event was all but a washout, this year the 
weather was perfect and £1319 (before expenses) was raised towards the church roof restoration fund, as follows: 

  Stall Rental  £511.00    Café   £543.00 
  Book Sale  £102.00   Tombola  £162.00 
Very many thanks to those who welcome the early bird stall holders (who started arriving before 5am!) and who collected 
money from stall holders; to those who worked tirelessly in the café; to those who collected books and who manned the 
bookstall and to Jade who organised and manned her tombola.  

Car boot sales have been virtually unaffected by inflation. The first one I was involved in over 30 years ago charged £5 for 
cars and £7 for traders with vans. This year we still only charged £6 for the smallest sites, but more (in same cases 
considerably more) for larger sites. Although some stall holders grumbled, the majority paid up willingly!            Eddie Lucas 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

August Car Boot Sale raises more funds for the Church Roof Fund  
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How wonderful it is to have the new flood proof drains on 
Brookside. We can all sleep soundly in our beds in the 
knowledge that we are less likely to be flooded.  

Thank you to the majority of dog owners who enjoy walking 
along Brookside and collect and dispose of dog waste 
responsibly. 

 It is a joy to see children safely splashing about in 
Hovingham Beck this summer.                                                                                                           

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

 

 

 

 

Brookside  
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On Monday, 1st August, 2016, about 50 of us met in the village hall to celebrate the great work undertaken for many years 
by the Hovingham Social Committee, and its ending. The key person present from the committee, and the mainstay, was 
Jean Ellis. Many will remember that Jean, with her family and others – some no longer with us - used to help to organise 
the autumn car boot sale and to run the tombola and a raffle. The money raised was used to pay for the annual Xmas 
lunches for pensioners, and for a summer outing.  All now sadly missed. 

Teresa Ellis and other members of Jean’s 
family organised a delicious lunch in the 
village hall, including the cutting of the 
celebratory cake. Christine Horne thanked  
Jean, her family and others from the social 
committee over the years who had 
contributed so much to the social life of 
the community of Hovingham. All sadly 
missed.                     Margaret Bell 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Hovingham   Social Committee - Finale Summer Buffet 

The Hovingham 

Village Market 

 

Next Markets  1st Oct & 5th Nov 

 35+ STALLS & Community Café 
 

Hovingham Village Hall from 10:30am 
 

SHOP LOCAL & SUPPORT LOCAL 
 

www.hovingham-market.org.uk themarket@hovingham.org.uk 

 

   

  Duke of York Community Award  
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On August 14th the death was announced of David Sumner. He suffered a long illness 
which saw him at first struggling to walk, then walking with a stick and zimmer frame, 
then riding through the village on a motorised wheel chair before being house bound 
and eventually confined to his bed.  

Newcomers to the village are probably unaware of the active part he played in village 
life in the past. Besides being a magistrate, for many years he was chairman of the 
Parish Council and the Village Hall management committee. Together with Arthur 
Killaley and Keith Graham he was involved in an initial Village Hall renovation. He was a 
member of Hovingham Church PCC and almost single handedly ran the Ryedale 
Internet Magazine which he himself founded. Always ready to enter into discussion he 
was often argumentative and controversial.  

Our thoughts go out to Enid and his family. He will be sorely missed.      Eddie Lucas 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

 

 

David Sumner (1931 - 2016)   
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The project to revive the memory of Hovingham residents who have died and have served is hoped to be completed in 

time for this November’s Remembrance Day Service.  The names on the War Memorial have eroded over nearly 100 years 

but the Hovingham Branch of the Royal British Legion and the Ryedale Family History Group felt that more should be done 

to recognise their service, to see them as real neighbours and to help us today to realise what it must have been like then - 

both for them and for those left at home.  Thanks to such a swift and generous response by our community, the £1,700 

needed was raised in just a few months. 

A new slab, laid flat in the gravel before the memorial, records not just the names of those killed but their ages and when 

and where they died.  The memorial has been cleaned and there is a story to tell...... When an eagle-eyed Sylvia Moss saw 

volunteers approach the war memorial with buckets and ladders, she suggested we emulate TV’s Hairy Builders whose 

eco-friendly technique for cleaning ancient monuments was a rub-down with dilute vinegar.  With some of Sylvia’s vinegar, 

a lot of Pauline Fisher’s water supply and Mark Wilson’s pressure jet, the volunteers got the memorial shining white in less 

than three hours.  They later learned that Strensall’s War Memorial had just been cleaned professionally for £2,000.  

Hovingham Hairy Highspeed Cleaners are now open for business across Ryedale. 

Following cleaning the surrounding gravel and turf will shortly be tidied up by volunteers. 

The RFHG Memorial book has been very substantially revised and extended, including much more about residents who 

served as well as those who fell with photographs of many.  Thanks to the work of the late and sadly missed David Sumner, 

it also tells the story of how war affected those left behind, filling huge gaps in the workforce and worrying desperately for 

their loved ones.  Also included is the dedication, originally engraved on the memorial: now completely eroded, traces 

were discovered during cleaning. 

The new edition will be available from November 10 at the regular RFHG Thursday workshops.  A Memorial Copy will be 

held in the church with laminated pages in a special ring-binder which can be updated and added to in the future. 

Rob Thompson 

William Goodwill Sgt., 1939 - 1945   44 Sqn., Royal Air Force 
Born: 28th November 1917  Died: 11th September 1940 

Burial: Becklingen War Cemetery, Germany, grave reference 23.A.3 
 

William Goodwill was born in Hovingham, the only son of John and Mary Agnes 
Goodwill. John  Goodwill was a butcher and smallholder: the family lived in the 
High Street at the house now called Lumley House. He went to the village school 
and on, with a scholarship, to Malton Grammar School.  
After leaving school he worked for a time for his father, but on 13th September 
1939 he joined the RAF, being trained as a wireless operator. After aircrew 
training with 52 Squadron in summer 1939 he had brief periods with two 
operational bomber squadrons and was finally posted to 44 Squadron at RAF 
Waddington in January 1940. He was promoted to Sergeant on 27 May 1940. 
The squadron was equipped with Handley-Page Hampden medium bombers and 
in the summer of 1940 was primarily engaged in mine-laying and bombing coastal 
targets: he took part in 15 raids  between late July and 11th September.  
 

On 11th September 1940, during a raid on Bremerhaven and 
Hamburg, his aircraft was shot down and crashed into the sea. 
The bodies of two of the crew (Pilot Officer D.E. Stewart and 
Sergeant J.G. Hobson) were recovered from the sea: Sergeant 
Goodwill's body was washed ashore on 16th September. The body 
of the fourth member of the crew, Sergeant D.A. Joyce, was lost at 
sea. All three were buried locally, but the bodies were later 
transferred by the Commonwealth War Graves Commission to the 
Becklingen War Cemetery on the edge of the Lueneburg Heath in 
Germany. 
There is a stone tablet in his memory in Hovingham church, at the 
south side of the chancel arch: 
 

 

Hovingham  War Memorial Project nears completion 
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To quote the line from the harvest hymn goes “All is safely gathered in”. I should perhaps add a caveat that all is gathered in 
for me but the potato harvest is just starting for some people. 
 

For me the first crop to be harvested were the oats on 7th August. Oats are notorious for being ripe in the grain whilst the 
straw is still very sappy and green which can make harvesting more difficult.  To help with this I sprayed them with 
glyphosate (Roundup) just before they were ripe to help kill the straw. All the 55 acres of oats were cut over 3 days and the 
grain was dry enough just to tip in the shed without any need to be put over the drier. They yielded quite well and the 
straw has been baled and sold. 
 

Next to be cut was the wheat (100 acres) which took about 2 
weeks due to some spells of rain. We had 68 mm in August 
with most of that in the last two weeks. The yield did not come 
near to the highs of last year but was overall OK. Despite the 
rain, the moisture content of the wheat wasn't too bad as it 
dried out in the field quite well but had to be put through the 
drier to bring it down to below 15%. Like the oats, the straw 
has been sold. 
 

I suppose I should mention the beans I but would rather forget 
about them! They were really quite appalling due to the wet 
winter. Who can forget the 3 inches of rain we got on Christmas 
Day and Boxing Day? This left my low lying fields with more 
standing water than I have ever seen and it was there for 
weeks. This killed the plants off and even where water hadn't 
stood, the saturated soil affected the plants badly. 
 

On the whole harvest has gone quite smoothly. The combine has behaved most of the time with only a few minor problems 
– the alternator stopped working, a puncture, a jammed elevator due to a piece of the knife going into it and a hole that 
appeared in the auger taking grain to the tank. The hole was mended with some gaffer tape and some acrobatics to reach 
it! One advantage of driving the combine (there has to be one!) is that you get to look down and see the crop over the 
whole field. This gives a good indication if any areas look sick or maybe require a close look once the crop has been cleared. 
In the case of the beans it is a severe disadvantage driving the combine and you wish you could be somewhere else!! James 
is not able to drive a tractor on the road yet but has been a great help in the field with a tractor and trailer. I have had the 
use of a 14 tonne trailer which has meant that we could get quite a bit cut before I had to stop and take the load home. 
One tradition that we have had longer than I can remember is harvest tea in the field. It is always a welcome sight when 
Clare comes into the field in the pickup with a pot of tea and sandwiches.  
 

Time doesn’t stand still for long and we are now in the process of preparing and drilling the fields for next harvest. An 
important job is to get the areas where the water stood back into good condition. I have gone over them with a subsoiler 
which has two legs that go into the ground below the depth of a plough and lift and crack the ground. The fields are now 
being ploughed drilled with wheat and oats.  
 

Hopefully the next month will have kind weather to allow us progress quickly.                                                Mark Wilson 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Farm News -   bringing in the Harvest 

 
 
 

 

  Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec Total 

2011 43 68 6 2 41 52 48 112 25 67 28 66 558 

2012 49 16 20 148 48 102 110 76 113 97 137 122 1038 

2013 57 24 52 14 83 48 26 55    57 90 55 57 620 

2014 127 58 38 23 35 54 52 94 29         72 108 48 838 

2015 26 20 36 21 89 15 79 67 72 71 110 151 757 

2016 87 54 93 82 24 61 41 68 
     Avg 61 44 38 48 57 63 57 68 57 76 72 68 706 

 

             
              
 

* A nice dry July and August not too bad either, and then we had a September heatwave! Let's hope this results in a good 
Harvest. 
 

Avg -  figures calculated from 1997 to 2015                            Figures reproduced with the permission of Robert Wainwright 

  

Rainfall at Hall Farm, Hovingham (in mm) 

 

7 



 

 
 

This years Ryedale Festival was terrific: great music and outstanding performances all really well supported, and held 
across a range of beautiful venues in Ryedale. A number of threads were followed through, starting with ‘time’. 
Beethoven’s late quartets (1826-27) inspired T. S Eliot to write The Four Quartets (1936-1942). Burnt Norton, East Coker, 
Little Gidding and The Dry Salvages are all on different aspects of time: “In my beginning is my end”. Four of  the late 
quartets were beautifully played by the Heath Quartet, with Jeremy Irons ( who we all know from Brideshead Revisited) 
reading the poems – one, appropriately played and read, at Castle Howard!. Fantastic. 

Another legacy to be celebrated was the 400th anniversary of the death of Shakespeare. At St Peters Church in Norton ‘A 
Shakespearian Serenade’ included Purcell’s Suite from The Fairy Queen, Mendelssohn’s Midsummer Nights Dream and 
Vaughan Williams Serenade to Music where words are taken from The Merchant of Venice. 

Composer in residence, Sir James Macmillan, 
presented four world premiers influenced by his 
Scottish heritage and Catholic Faith. I especially 
enjoyed Cumnock Fair with its rollicking 
references to Scottish melodies and dances from 
his home town of Cumnock in Ayrshire.  

Other concerts included Late- night Candlelit Bach, 
young artists singing Alcina at Ampleforth and last, 
but by no means least, the Royal Sinfonia playing 
here, in the Riding School, to a large and very 
happy audience. Well done the artistic director, 
Christopher Glynn.              Margaret Bell 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Ryedale Festival  - great music and outstanding performances  

Royal Sinfonia in the Riding School    -     Photo by Gerald Collier (c) 

 
 

The Hovingham A team finished top of Division 1 

of the Hovingham and District Mixed Tennis 

League for the first time since 1975 with a 

maximum of 28 points.  

This is only the fourth time they have been top 

since the league started in 1949. The league 

consists of eight teams in Division 1, eight in 

Division 2 and seven teams in Division 3.  

Photo: The winning team from left to right:  

Nicky Horn, Stephanie Bilton, Giles Bilton, Tim 

Smith, Mathew Kneasley and Louise Dwyer 

Murray Stewart 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Hovingham  Tennis Club - first win in 41 years! 

 

  
Thundercliffe’s  

 

 

THUNDERCLIFFES THUNDEROUS FISH BOXES 

to collect from Hovingham Market a months supply of 

fish of your choice 

or we can make you a catch of the day fish box 

all individually packed and labelled  for you to freeze 

no minimum or maximum amount  

Tel or Text 07948 502476  tel 01439 771050 

FACEBOOK TWITTER www.thundercliffes.co.uk  

Delivery possible but it would be nice to see you there 
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It’s taken 3 years and it’s now complete. Yes, it’s hard to believe that the refurbishment of Hovingham Stores has taken 36 
months. Owners Mark & Rosie Blades could have completed it within 6 months if they’d closed the shop. Mark & Rosie 
recognized the importance of the shop to the village, which is a lifeline for some, and decided to keep it open throughout 
the extensive renovations. 

Regulars have witnessed all stages of this evolving building and 
renovation project with changes happening every week resulting in the 
shop doubling in size. The shop feels much lighter and airier and 
alongside groceries, sells fresh vegetables and fruit, baking essentials, 
locally sourced food including black pudding, pasta and Ampleforth 
Cider, frozen and chilled food, hot pies, bean to cup speciality coffee 
(popular with passing trade), wines, beers, and spirits, cards, 
newspapers and magazines, own brand confectionery, plants and 
flowers. It’s a bit like Dr Who’s tardis – small on the outside, with 
surprises and space on the inside. 

Mark is delighted with the positive response from locals who have seen the amount and variety of stock treble. With the 
decline in many local services, it’s refreshing to have a business on our doorstep that’s bucking the trend and has recently 
extended their opening hours. The shop also provides local jobs for seven staff with familiar, friendly faces behind the till. 
There is also a new food ordering service where regulars can request specific items. 

Reflecting on the experience of this extraordinary journey, Mark said “I would like to take the opportunity to thank our 
customers for bearing with us through the changes. We very much hope that they continue to visit us in the future and we 
promise not to keep swapping things around again too much.”                                                                        Caroline Davis 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Hovingham  Stores - 36 months in the making 

Need help with your Computer? 
Internet, hardware, software, upgrades, repairs, tuition, or simply an introduction to your PC…sorted in your own home. 
 

Martin Underwood    01653  619293                    Underwood Computer Services 
                                                                      07748  632563 
 

 

Hovingham Estate www.hovingham.co.uk 
Residential property - The Estate has residential property to rent, ranging from 2 bedrooms to 5 bedrooms, all situated 

within the village.   Contact: The Estate Office on 01653 628771 

Logs for sale - The Estate sell logs in varying load sizes which can be delivered within 1 mile of Hovingham 
Village.   Contact: David Teasdale on 01653 628037 

Please note due to harvest logs cannot be delivered during the months of August and September. 

Holiday Cottage – Spa Cottage; is an attractive 3 bedroom, 2 bathroom cottage that sleeps 6 in comfort. For bookings 
please contact Rural Retreats at www.ruralretreats.co.uk or telephone 01386 701177 
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Hovingham Village Website - contact Caroline Davis, Janice Wood, Phil Chapman or David Richardson. 

 The new website www.hovingham.org.uk promotes the village and gives a comprehensive source of information to 
residents and visitors. During the August village market the Action Group presented the website on a screen on the 
stage. 

 

Environment and Wildlife - contact Ann Chapman or David Richardson 

 At present the church clock is silent and out of action awaiting repairs to the chime pulleys. 
 

Market - contact Peter Stark or Caroline Davis 

 The new Market website (www.hovingham-market.org.uk) is up and running, promoting the Market and stallholders. 
Please check it out and feel free to comment.  

 The August market had 801 adult visitors, plus many children.  Although not totally attributable to the new websites 
(Village and Market) there has been a noticeable increase in market visitors and greater interest from potential 
stallholders making the market much more resilient, with an atmosphere of success at every Market.  

 As always many thanks to the many volunteers, who help setup, take down stalls, record visitor numbers, hand out 
literature and sell shopping bags. New volunteers are always very welcome.  

 Any Community Group wanting to run a Community Stall should contact the Market Group. 
 

Playground - contact Ann Chapman, Carol Battersby, Rosemary Stewart or David Richardson  

 Following our yearly independent inspection a working party was held to rectify the small number of issues brought up 
in the report. 

 The Playground is run by volunteers and requires regular funding for the inspections, repairs and regular maintenance 
of equipment. Grass & hedge cutting add to this, all diminishing funds. Donations, however small are greatly 
appreciated.  

 Contact us if you would like to be involved in various initiatives that take place. Volunteers are needed to help out on 
a very occasional basis. 

 

Neighbourhood Watch - contact Phil Chapman 

 The village is now a cold calling free zone, effectiveness will be monitored in the coming months. 

 Regular information detailing criminal activity in Ryedale is received from the police and passed on by email to 
residents. Residents should be vigilant and report all suspicious activities to the police.  

 

Please contact any of the groups directly or via emails to action@hovingham.org.uk 
David Richardson, 23 September 2016 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Hovingham Action Group News 

THE PARK- hair, beauty and café  
is family run with 30 years experience 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

We provide excellent hair & beauty treatments using top 

of the range organic products. 

And a selection of gifts too. Pop in to see what we have to 

offer. 

Becky & family, The Park, Park Street, Hovingham 01653 

628969 

info@theparkhovingham.co.uk 

www.theparkhovingham.co.uk 

https://www.facebook.com/Theparkhovingham/ 
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With branches at Kirkbymoorside & 

Pickering 
 

www.edgemoor-vets.co.uk 

 

Station Road, Helmsley, YO62 5BZ  (01439) 771166 

 Dedicated small animal practice in modern purpose-built premises.  

Our friendly team of four vets, four fully qualified nurses and support 

staff are all committed to providing the best possible care for your  

pets. We are your pets’ GP, surgeon, dentist and midwife. 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

SCACKLETON 
 Safari Supper - Following a shortage of “chefs” this 

may result in the event being cancelled. 

 Defibrillator - This has now been ordered for £1,540 
and power will be funded by BT. 

RYEDALE DISTRICT COUNCIL (RDC) 
from Councillor Robert Wainwright (Hovingham) 

 Restructuring of the Council continues with the re-
assignment of some posts and the loss of others by 
voluntary and compulsory redundancy. 

 A Scrutiny Review of the 102 properties and assets 
owned by the Council is to take place. 

 Pasture Lane: An enforcement notice was 
successfully served on the land owner, Stirling 
Mortimer, on 18th August 2016.  They have 28 days to 
appeal and then 30 days to carry out the work.  If the 
work does not take place then the Council can take 
the company to court. 

Correspondence 
 Letter received from Mr Drury regarding cutting of 

the grass bank by the phone box. Clerk will reply. 

 A letter has been received from Mr H. Baxter, in 
Canada, regarding collection of grass cuttings in 
cemetery. Clerk will reply. 

Any Other Business 

 The Clerk will use available documents to draw up a 
record of former Officers of the Parish Council. 

 Cllr. P Chapman expresses concern over the 
narrowing of the beck where the bank has been 
raised.  Cllr. M. Wilson will be asked whether we 
could contact the Environment Agency. 

HOVINGHAM 
 Action Group - A report was submitted.   

 Car Park Resurfacing - A quotation for £26,500 plus 
VAT has been obtained.  Additional quotes will be 
obtained and alternatives investigated. 

 Cemetery Wall Repairs - Wall is still being repaired 
and continue to be monitored. 

 Dog Waste Bin at Hall Farm - Suggested to move to 
entrance of sewage farm.  It was agreed to proceed. 

 Gift of Bench for Playground - Mr K. Harrison was 
thanked for his gift of a bench for the playground.  
Cllr R. Wainwright will liaise to take it to the site.  

 Memorial Project - The Parish Council thanked Mr. R 
Thompson for his report and they hope the new 
tablet will be ready for Remembrance Sunday. 

 Mini-Recycling Area - The site has recently been 
found in a poor state.  Cllr P. Chapman has agreed to 
make more signs and remind residents via the 
Newsletter that it needs to be kept clean.  The Malt 
Shovel will be reminded the site is for domestic and 
not for business use.  The Clerk will investigate the 
cost of an additional large green bin. 

 Speeding in Hovingham - This continues to be of 
great concern to many residents.  Cllr P. Chapman 
will determine progress on resident operated speed 
cameras and enforcement in Hovingham.  The vehicle 
activated signs have now “reached the end of their 
life” and will not be returning. 

 Village Hall Constitution - A meeting has been held, 
with an officer of Rural Action Yorkshire who have 
funding to support the work.  Further meetings are to 
take place and with final document with go to the  
Management Committee for consultation. 

FINANCE 
 Financial summary was circulated 

 A grant has been obtained from the Transparency 
Fund of £452.  It was agreed to purchase a backup 
laptop, with the Action and Market Groups. 

 The Audit Report has been received and no 
comments and no charge made for their audit.  A 
charge £5 will be made for copies. 

 It was agreed to spend: 
 Up to £100 relocating Hall Farm dog waste bin to 

entrance to sewage farm. 
 Donate up to ¼ cost of repairing church clock up 

to £150. (now confirmed as £50) 
 £80 to complete work on standalone posts on 

top green. 

FUTURE PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS - start at 7pm - 

2016 November 9th -  Hovingham      

2017 January 11th, March 8th, May 10th (Annual), July 5th 

(Scackleton), September 13th & November 8th.  

Parish Council - News 
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